ROYAL NAVY SAILOR WHO WAS INVOLVED IN RECOVERY OF POWs FROM THE CELEBES TO ENGLAND VIA FREMANTLE - IN 1945.
Fred Davis who resides at Cambrai Village, with his wife Gloria, was a crew member of the HMS Maidstone, a Depot Ship for submarines during World War 2.

Fred was born in Brighton England in 1924.  He enlisted in the Royal Navy on 14 September 1941. After training as an electrical artificer at HMS Vernon at Portsmouth, he served briefly on the HMNZS Gambia before taking up a billet on the HMS Maidstone.

The HMS Maidstone was the Depot ship (mother ship) to a Submarine fleet which was based at Fremantle from September 1944.  Then from May 1945 she was based at Subic Bay in the Philippines.  After the Japanese surrender on 15 August 1945, the Maidstone went to Hong Kong with six submarines. Then following the surrender of Hong Kong, the crew of Maidstone thought they would move directly back to England.  However, they were tasked to sail for the Celebes to collect POWs, who were survivors of the HMS Exeter, Encounter and Stronghold.  When the announcement was made that they were not going direct to England, there was a howl of disappointment. However, this was quickly replaced with acceptance once the mission of mercy became apparent.
They collected 450 POWs from Macassar in the Celebes and transported them to Fremantle.  Fred recalls that at Macassar every POW insisted on marching up the gangplank and saluting the quarterdeck, regardless of their condition.  At Fremantle the POWs were sent to hospital (probable Hollywood) and others were housed at the HMAS Leeuwin Land Depot.  The Maidstone was in Fremantle for three weeks.  It was whilst at Fremantle that Fred met a Perth girl, his wife Gloria. 

The Maidstone sailed from Fremantle on 25 October 1945. She was farewelled by a crowd of unexpected dimensions and an Australian Army Band. Maidstone cleared the harbour in a deafening cacophony of ship’s sirens and the whistles of all the locomotives in the port, who must have nearly precipitated another coal shortage by their expenditure of steam.
The Maidstone returned to Portsmouth or Devonport in England via Simonstown in South Africa.  The ship arrived back in England late November or early December 1945. Maidstone was commissioned in 1939 and de-commissioned in 1946.
Fred continued to serve in the Royal Navy until June 1946.  He  and Gloria corresponded and this culminated in Gloria going to England and their marriage.  They lived in England for 5 years and two children were born there. They moved to Western Australia and their third child was born in Perth.

In Perth Fred was employed with a number of Perth firms. The culmination was being State Manager of Wilkins Service for 21 years.  He retired in 1984. Fred and Gloria had 3 children, 6 grand children and 6 great grand children. They were early residents at Cambrai Village and have been here for 6 years.
Should you like to know more about this, look at website www.pows-of-japan.net 

see the Articles section under “Recovery of POWs from Macassar….”   Peter Winstanley

